Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Annual Parish Council Meeting

held 7.30 pm Tuesday 3 May 2016 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall

Councillors present:
 Mr Nigel Sullivan (Chair), Mr Anthony Timmins (Vice-Chair), Mrs Lynn Starman, Mrs Frances Kirkpatrick, Mr Richard Watson and Mr John Wheeler
Also present:
Lisa Collins (Clerk)
Members of the Public: None

Apologies for Absence – Mr Mike Caston (Holiday), Mr Barry Stone, Mr Jaan Larner &  Poor Marshes Charity
1. To Elect the Chairman – Mr Timmins proposed Mr Sullivan continue as Chairman, this was seconded by Mrs Starman.  All agreed.
2. To Elect the Vice – Chairman – Mr Sullivan proposed Mr Timmins, this was seconded by Mrs Kirkpatrick.  All agreed. 
3. To Elect the Responsible Finance Officer – All agreed Clerk to continue as Responsible Finance Officer.

4. Elected Chairman to sign declaration of acceptance of office – Mr Sullivan signed appropriate form, witnessed by the Clerk.
5.  Review and adoption of appropriate standing orders and financial regulations – Documents reviewed – Transparency code to be included in

· Standing order 7 code of conduct  

· Standing order 8 Minutes 

· Standing order 30 Financial matters 
· Financial regulations 1.9 
· Financial regulations 2.9 
6. Review of inventory of land and assets including buildings and office equipment- Assets reviewed – Info board in the playground to be removed.  Goal to be included within Play equipment not a stand alone asset. Land inventory includes Hardley Road Green Near Village Sign. Piece of land opposite to the end of Cross Stone Road (currently rented to Mr Tabor until 2019) and the Playing field.  
7. Review of the Councils and/or employees memberships of other bodies –  All current memberships agreed: 
· Norfolk Association of Local Councils (NALC) £112.57 per annum

· Community Action Norfolk (previously Norfolk Rural Community Council) £20 per annum

· National Playing Fields Association £20 per annum.  

8. Review of the Councils Complaints procedures – No amendments necessary.

9. Review the Councils procedures for handling requests made under the Freedom of Information Action 2000 and the Data Protection Action 1998 – No amendments necessary.
10. Review of the Councils Policy for dealing with the press/media – No amendments necessary.
11. Setting dates, times and place of ordinary meetings of the full council for the year ahead – All agreed to continue with holding meetings the first Tuesday of the Month at 7.30pm with the exception of August when no meeting is held.  Clerk to distribute dates to Councillors and publicise on the Notice Boards.
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1. Chairman’s Report - See attached provided by Mr Nigel Sullivan.
2. County Councillors Report - See attached provided by Mr Barry Stone.
3. District Councillors Report – (Provided by e-mail from Mr Jaan Larner).  I was elected pursuant to the by-election called in September 2015 following Councillor Derek Blake’s tragic death last year.  Since then, as a new District Councillor, I have been attempting to get to grips with both my role in the District Council itself, as well as within the communities comprising my ward of Chedgrave and Thurton.  In that time, in the face of diminishing contributions from Central Government over the coming years, we have tried to limit any increases to the Council Tax and minimise the impact on tax payers, while maintaining the level of services to which the residents have rightly become accustomed. To that end, the District Council is seeking efficiencies in the provision of services to make sure we get the best value for money, as well as looking at innovative was to raise revenue from non-taxpayer sources. Thus far, we have seen much success and continue to press for further returns in order to support the work the District Council conducts on behalf of our Constituents.  
Locally I have attempted to assist residents where I can in terms of planning and other matters.  At a Parish Council level, I am keen to help Parish Councillor’s given the move to a paperless planning process, and remain open to any suggestions which may make their lives easier in this any other regards. I look forward to continuing to serve this community and thank the Parish Councillors for their ever courteous support for my role, not to mention their own unflagging efforts on behalf of their communities.
4. Langley Poor Marshes Report – (Provided by e-mail from Marion Billington).  There were 20 recipients who received donations from the Langley Poor Marsh fund in December 2015.  There are funds available for those in need to come forward with a request to be considered.  If anyone is interested in being considered or knows of anyone, please contacts Barbara Leathersich 528888, Sam Frost 520662, Tom Bartlett 520657, Stella Wright 520102, Stephen Lutkin 480237.
5. Hardley Windmill Report – Mr Timmins reported due to the efforts of their volunteers the Friends of Hardley Windmill raised over £5000 during 2015.  Key events were the National Mills Walk, the Midsummer Frolic, a visit from Coldham Hall Sailing Club and the Yare Navigation Race Lunch in addition to regular openings during the summer.  A significant contribution also came from visiting boats using the moorings.  Funds raised enabled the commencement of repair work on the sails.  During autumn the shutters were removed by mill wrights for painting and repair work.  The ground level painting was carried out by volunteers with the painting of stocks and sail frames scheduled for the spring together with the refitting of the shutters.
6. Hardley Bird Hide Report – Mrs Kirkpatrick reported celebrating its eleventh birthday this year, the bird hide is situated on the edge of Hardley Flood on the Wherryman’s Way path.  During the summer the hide was painted with wood preservative.  The hide is visited and cleaned monthly.  Unfortunately the path has been closed for some months and the bird hide has not been visited due to the bridge nearest Hardley Hall becoming impassable.  A briefing meeting on March 10 for Councillors and agencies was attended.  A number of suggestions were made including 

· The second bridge should be kept open and the bird hide moved
· The possibility of a footpath on the opposite side of Hardley Flood, to be discussed with Mr Tabor
· Repairs made to the existing path between Pits Lane a Chedgrave (the estimated cost of making good the existing path along the bank and repairing the bridge is in the region of two million pounds.

7. Langley Cross Report – Mrs Kirkpatrick reported.  Of the 23 surviving medieval wayside crosses Langley Cross is one of the most elegant.  It was made by the monks of Langley Abbey in the 14th Century.  The Cross continues to require urgent repair work.  A specialist firm has inspected the Cross and found many problems including the shaft which was broken when the Cross, moved to its present position in 1801, was repaired with an iron bar which has since rusted.  Stephen Heywood, the Historic Buildings Officer at Norfolk County Council and David Roberts raised sufficient money from English Heritage Grant Aid fund to enable work to be started soon.  Mr Hutton, the landowner has been informed.  The area surrounding the cross is kept weed free by making monthly visits.
8. Hardley Cross Report – Mrs Kirkpatrick reported. Hardley Cross is a Grade 2 16th century Boundary Cross positioned at the confluence of the river Chet and river Yare.  It marks the boundaries of jurisdiction between Norwich and Yarmouth.  Until recently an annual ceremony has been performed at Hardley Cross starting with a proclamation by the Town Clerk of Yarmouth and followed by a luncheon attended by the Mayor of Norwich and various dignitaries who arrived by barge.  Despite many repairs it is generally in good condition.  It is visited monthly to keep the area weed free.  The Broads Authority did a great deal of work last year, providing moorings beside the Yare for six boats and a gravel footpath to the cross, ensuring it is well visited.
9 .Village Hall Report – Mrs Starman reported. Firstly it is my sad duty to report that Mrs Freda Selby Passed away in October 2015. Freda was on the Village Hall Committee, and former clerk to the Parish Council for 10 years, she was a champion of our Parish and is greatly missed. The Management Committee and Parish Council will be planting a Cherry Tree along with a plaque in the playing field in remembrance of Freda. 

We started the financial year for 2015/2016 with £2,220.01 in the current account, plus £1,560.14 in the Maintenance account; Totalling £3,780.15

Bookings have been steady and with good regular hiring’s by R C Cars, S E S, Gillingham Stockmen, W I, and the Parish Council, sadly through lack of numbers the Bridge group and Circuit training have folded.

We ended the year with £2,478.72 in the running account and £1,329.03 in the Maintenance Account giving a grand total of £3,807.75 a slight improvement on last year, this is due to the fact that the cost of oil went down dramatically otherwise we would have run at a loss this year. 

Maintaining the hall is an on going battle, in June last year the boiler broke down, the cost of repair was £195.00 plus some loss of revenue as we did not have any back up heating (it was still quite chilly then) so we have purchased three 2000 watt electric Oil filled radiators, these are economical to run as they are thermostatically controlled,  the car park was in need of re graveling, when it was wet and freezing the car park stood full of water which froze and was dangerous, we have put down 10 ton of gravel in the main part of the car park,  the cost of this was £355.00.  Many thanks to Brian Ringwood spread out the gravel.  We are hoping to do the remainder during the summer, there where some other small things that needed replacing, three new smoke alarms where fitted, two new light bulbs at £6.63 each replaced, the timer for the car park light was moved out of the loft and re installed in the bar making it easier to get at, a wasps nest was dealt with by South Norfolk Pest control, and at long last the new container was welded and made pest proof, but still awaiting removal of old one. 

The Rag Bag recycling was well used,  but the company who owned it stated that it was no longer viable for them to collect, so it was removed in December, it is missed by the Village Hall as it gave us a good income, also by a lot of our residents, and I still get asked why it went. 

The Village Hall needs more Committee members at present there are only three, this is the bare minimum that we can run with, it would be nice if some younger members of the community joined as they would have different ideas of what we could put on in the Village Hall to raise more revenue. 

10. Parish Councillors Reports – Mrs Kirkpatrick reported on the telephone box.  During the year the Parish Council purchased, for community use, for the sum of £1 the traditional red telephone box.  Residents were asked for suggestions as to its use and these have been diverse including
· Book exchange

· Tourist information

· Flower exchange with plants planted outside

· Home to a second defibrillator

11. Public Participation - None

The Meeting closed at 20:05. Next Meeting Tuesday 7 June 2016 7.30pm Langley with Hardley Village Hall.
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Signed:…………………………………...     Dated:………………………..

05a Mins 3 May 16

